
Meeting Minutes
THE REGULAR MEETING of the PLANNING BOARD of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Tuesday, April 5th, 2016.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Loretta Taylor, Chairperson presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:




Thomas A. Bianchi, Board Member 



Steven Kessler, Board Member




Robert Foley, Board Member 

Jeff Rothfeder, Board Member

Peter Daly, Board Member 

Jim Creighton, Board Member 

ALSO PRESENT:




John J. Klarl, Esq., Deputy Town Attorney
 



Michael Preziosi, Deputy Director, DOTS



Chris Kehoe, Deputy Director for Planning


*



*



*
CHANGES TO THE AGENDA:
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated there are no changes to the agenda tonight so we will move to the adoption of the minutes for March.
*



*



*
ADOPTION OF THE MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS OF MARCH 1, 2016 
So moved, seconded.
Mr. Robert Foley stated I’ve just got two minor ones.  I’ll give them to Chris.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked you have corrections?

Mr. Robert Foley responded yes.

With all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated let me say before I begin, we have a fairly short meeting tonight so we will not be here for a very long period of time.



*



*



*
CORRESPONDENCE:

PB 9-99      a.
Letter dated March 18, 2016 from Linda Whitehead, Esq. requesting the 18th 90-day time extension of Final Plat approval for the Furnace Dock Inc. Subdivision located on Furnace Dock Road.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated staff has talked with this applicant and there are some issues that will need to be dealt with.  At the meeting that we had, we decided we would hold this over so that maybe we can give you another month to get some things into us.  Michael Preziosi has not received certain specific materials, he can elaborate, that he was promised quite a few months ago.  So, we want those things in before our next meeting.  
Mr. Dan Ciarcia asked retroactively at the next meeting?  Retroactively due to time extension?
Mr. Steven Kessler responded maybe.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we’re not tied to that at this moment.

Mr. Dan Ciarcia stated but that would be the plan.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated it would be the plan if we get as much as the things that we want submitted.

Mr. Dan Ciarcia stated I understand.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we are certainly ready to deny this if you don’t send the materials to our Department of Technical Services.  Again, did you want to say something on this matter?

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated we’ve met with Dan Ciarcia and Linda Whitehead a couple of months back to discuss the items, namely just getting revisions to the construction improvement drawings.  Dan and I had a couple of conversations about the comments and how to address them and then the last item that needs to be addressed is the creation of the drainage district which can be done pretty much at any time as long as the application is made to the Town to process that, the drainage district.  That’s where we left off and we’re just waiting to get the final version of the plans.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated because we understand, even after he gets them they have to go off to the Department of Health for another approval so again, yet another approval, so we want to get this ball moving and keep it moving.

Mr. Dan Ciarcia stated we understand all our fees and our fees to pay, and bonds to post and so forth.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated right, so you’re very clear at this point on what is expected.  Again, you can have additional conversations with the office if…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated also what we touched on is it’s been a while I think since we’ve seen plat so you may want to be thinking about getting back in touch with the surveyor and perfecting the plat as well.

Mr. Dan Ciarcia stated actually we did and just waiting to get that.  I’ll get that to you as soon as it’s available.

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we hold this application.  I think that’s probably the best…

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we’re going to hold it over, yes.

Mr. Peter Daly continued hold it over to the next – to the May meeting and require the applicant to appear then and satisfy the conditions that we’ve just discussed with staff and bring their new plans in.

Seconded.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated again, we want to make clear that the motion requires the applicant appear so I don’t know whether…

Mr. Dan Ciarcia stated we’ll see you in May.  I’m sorry?

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated no I thought you were about to say something.

Mr. Dan Ciarcia stated no, we’ll see you in May.

With all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Dan Ciarcia stated see you next month.  Thank you.

PB 29-99    b.  Letter dated February 25, 2016 from Retro Fitness requesting Planning Board approval for an outdoor fitness area (Retro Fitness) located at Kohl’s Plaza, 3008 E. Main St. (Cortlandt Boulevard) as shown on a 1 page drawing entitled “Proposed Plan” prepared by Design Architecture LLC., dated March 21, 2016.

Mr. Donny Moskowitz introduced himself and stated on behalf of TFB Fitness, Retro Fitness up here in Cortlandt Manor.  Yes, we’re looking for some outdoor space, primarily because we’re trying to meet the demand of our customers for classes.  We’re pretty jam-packed as of now.  We talked to the town prior to learning about situations and we brought up the handicap access and we are just offering the exact same services that we have inside currently, nothing different, just an extra space, that’s what we’re utilizing it for.  Anything that we offer outside will be offered also inside.  If there were someone who is handicapped and came in for the classes or whatever, it’s the same services.  We’re not adding anything different outside, just another space for the warm weather.  As far as the loading area, in that whole corner, you can see there’s really no loading.  Next to us, that one in the picture has been removed.  That was a storage bin for the old party store and then the tile shop; they have a trailer out there that probably hasn’t moved since they opened.  It’s just a storage bin all by itself.  It’s several hundred feet to where Kohl’s loads.  We’re only out 40 feet.  It’s a lot of distance back there.  There’s actually no loading in that corner.  We are, for a lack of better terms at this point, desperate for more space.  This was the one resolution we came up with until we can obtain more space from the landlord which might eventually happen, half the space next door or something.
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked next door?  You said there’s space next door?

Mr. Donny Moskowitz responded eventually we’ll maybe get some extra space next door.  His store is big.  He may give up half eventually.  That’s our ultimate goal but right now we are pretty desperate for more space.  We’re losing clientele because we can’t accommodate the classes that they want.  We don’t have the space.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked when you say the same classes outside as inside, is it a lot of free weights inside or what…

Mr. Donny Moskowitz responded no, spin classes, dance classes.  Actual classes that they offer in the classrooms that are – there’s different forms of, I guess you can call them as boxing classes without hitting anything.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated so they do a spin class outdoors.

Mr. Donny Moskowitz responded well spin requires some of the equipment that…

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked they bring equipment out or not?

Mr. Donny Moskowitz responded no, we wouldn’t do spin classes outside.  We would do basically the moving classes, the aerobics type of classes, stuff that just really involves an instructor and people and maybe some free weights, small stuff, or small exercise stuff that comes right back in.  There’s nothing stored outside or kept outside.  It’s purely just a classroom in the warm weather that we can add some classes in to really accommodate our people.  We’re completely out of space in our classrooms.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated I just want to clarify by code accessibility, meaning getting from the building down to the outdoor recreation area.  Right now there’s stairwells, there’s not a ramp so a ramp would have to be constructed in order to allow an ADA individual to make it down to the outdoor fitness area.

Mr. Donny Moskowitz stated but our whole plan was, again, we can supply the same exact class inside and we do so you know so if there’s an ADA – we wouldn’t be offering any service they couldn’t get to no matter what.  It’s all still offered inside.  That was our angle.  That’s what our architect felt when he was designing this, he addressed it to us as if – if you’re offering the same exact classes and there’s nothing different, anyone that has compliant issues can utilize that class also inside.  There’s absolutely no…

Mr. Jim Creighton stated but if an individual wanted to work out outside in the fresh air they wouldn’t be able to get that inside right?

Mr. Donny Moskowitz responded well, the only other option would be to come around the back which is possible, we have the egress.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and that’s why we wanted to take it back to the Director of Code Enforcement because he may not agree with the architect’s interpretation as long as the classes are offered inside they don’t need accessibility to the outside.

Mr. Donny Moskowitz stated understood.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated there are code issues that by referring back for a memorandum we would be able to address and discuss with the applicant.

Mr. Jim Creighton asked and then you mentioned aerobics classes, so you’re going to have amplified music outside or how would you handle that?

Mr. Donny Moskowitz responded we thought about that.  Right now, there is maybe some music involved but it’s not loud by any means. 

Mr. Jim Creighton stated no but it would be amplified.  It would have to be if it’s recorded right?

Mr. Donny Moskowitz responded it’s pretty desolate back there.  There’s not much going on.  There’s cars that drive by.  You guys live here and I don’t so you would know the traffic flow back there much better than I do but the often times that I am there we don’t really see many cars coming too close.  They drive past where Kohl’s loads so that’s why we were aiming for that corner.

Mr. Robert Foley asked what about parking back there?  You’re saying that the members will still have to go in the front door to sign in before…

Mr. Donny Moskowitz stated no, absolutely not.  No one would be driving back there.

Mr. Robert Foley asked they wouldn’t be taking a shortcut, park there,  and then go right to the outdoor area?
Mr. Donny Moskowitz responded absolutely not.
Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked this is primarily a warm season type of activity obviously you’re not going to go out in cold weather but what are your hours of operation going to be back there?

Mr. Donny Moskowitz responded for the classes?

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated yes.

Mr. Donny Moskowitz responded we didn’t set up a time for that but we can definitely make that as a condition of approval, hours and stuff.  Again, there’s not much residential back there. The houses are pretty far.  If we would have to limit the hours we would but the gym does hold classes early in the morning, late at night but we can confine the outdoor to certain hours.
Mr. Chris Kehoe asked what are the current hours of the gym, the indoor?

Mr. Donny Moskowitz  responded 5:00 a.m. to 11:00 p.m.
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated 5:00 in the morning to 11:00 at night?

Mr. Donny Moskowitz  responded yes and our classes at 5:00 in the morning are jam-packed, you can’t even get into them. 

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated another thing to consider would be lighting requirements if you’re going to have early morning classes or late evening classes, after dusk or pre-dawn.  That’s something that we have to consider which is why we would prefer that we refer this back to staff so we can talk with you and go over some specifics and technical and then bring it back to the board.

Mr. Donny Moskowitz stated a hundred percent.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked and this is an astro turf that’s going to be out there?

Mr. Donny Moskowitz responded yes, or a similar synthetic.  Something that’s pretty easy to adhere onto the asphalt.

Mr. Jim Creighton asked what kind of subsurface are they going to be using underneath – between the asphalt and the grass?

Mr. Donny Moskowitz responded whatever the manufacturer’s specs but I think it’s just adhered right to the asphalt.  We’re not looking to create an actual real turf type of atmosphere.

Mr. Jim Creighton asked it’s just going to basically be a concrete floor that they’re…

Mr. Donny Moskowitz responded you got it and then right over that just the asphalt or patch what’s there.  It’s simply being used as a classroom that we have inside.  Nothing fancy to it.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I think that we’re going to refer this back to staff and then we can outline a number of things that we’d like you to address, for example: I think that we should have, as part of your record, specific things that you’re going to be doing outside, the times in which, as you said you’re going to permit these activities outside, some way to sort of warrantee the fact that nothing is going on outside in the back that shouldn’t be going on.  We don’t normally allow people to go outside of their premises to do whatever it is that they do.  I’m having a little bit of trouble with that and then I’m thinking about dress codes and other kinds of things.  I don’t know what goes on exactly and for all the various classes.  There may be certain cases where we wouldn’t want certain kinds of dress codes outside.  It would be better inside.  If we had a sense of what is going to go on, specifically, outside of that area…

Mr. Donny Moskowitz stated we can provide a list of the classes. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated the specific kinds of classes that are going to go on and then it makes it a little easier for us to say yes to this or not for that, that kind of thing.

Mr. Donny Moskowitz stated classes do evolve and they change.  We try to keep up with the times, you know…

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked also, if you book a class, every Friday at 2:00 in the afternoon you’re going to have an outdoor class and it’s pouring rain that day, you just cancel that class?

Mr. Donny Moskowitz responded class gets canceled or we double-up with another class.  Right now, our movie theater room, I don’t know if you’ve been to our gym, but our movie theater room now is converted to another classroom because there’s was much more demand for the classes and less for the movie theater so we switched them.  We do a lot of switching back-and-forth.  We would just cancel it.  We do that now because classes get overbooked.  

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked could you define what a class is too?  You don’t have to do it now but I mean I’d like to know how many people you plan on having in that area.

Mr. Donny Moskowitz responded they’re pretty much set by basically the franchise.  There’s a limit you can actually have in a class to be effective so we can put those numbers in.
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked generally speaking, what would that number be?

Mr. Donny Moskowitz responded probably about 15, 18 or 20.  Not 50.  Not 30.

Mr. Jim Creighton asked Chris, is this closer to a restaurant outdoor eating area with a Special Permit or something along those lines be required for something like this?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded I think that’s what Mike was getting at with respect to assembly how that’s classified with respect to needing additional restrooms.  That needs to be analyzed.
Mr. Mike Preziosi stated that’s something that has to be negotiated and discussed between the applicant, town staff and the applicant’s architect to see what the assembly would be and what the requirements would be for additional sanitary infrastructure, an additional bathroom or additional handicapped bathroom.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated if you recall, I think most or many of you were here when Applebee’s wanted to do that outdoor music at the mall.  That took two, three, four meetings before that got through and there’s definitely not any neighbors or anyone near there.  There is precedent for the board to be concerned about noise and activity outside.
Mr. Donny Moskowitz stated understood.

Mr. Peter Daly stated it’s also similar to Children of America as well, their outdoor play area.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated that’s on the flip side where you have seen something like that and have seen fit to approve it in a parking lot.

Mr. Donny Moskowitz stated we’ll look into the bathrooms.  I’m pretty sure, I don’t recall a hundred percent but we plan this gym, if I recall for an expansion because we were hoping to get half the space next door eventually so I’m pretty sure we accounted for…

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated that’s fine.  That could very well be the case.  It just has to be confirmed before we would approve it but sure.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated you were here when we were having a meeting so that you know there were reports that some of this activity was going on in front of your establishment and we want to make sure that you know that that’s not permitted.  Under no circumstances, even if you get permission to do something outside in the rear, you can’t move it to the front. 

Mr. Donny Moskowitz stated sure.  I was actually quite surprised when I heard that so of course I did some texting during the meeting and sure enough, absolutely, they’ve done it once or twice…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated they happened to do it when a Planning Board member drove by.
Mr. Donny Moskowitz stated unfortunately I was not aware of that but I’m more of an operations guy.  I do a lot of development for Retro Fitness and I represent them across the country.  We did about 180 last year so we’re kind of the operations team.  I will definitely, a hundred percent...

Mr. John Klarl asked so you’re not stationed here?

Mr. Donny Moskowitz responded I live in Rockland County but we represent gyms across the country.  Retro is one of our national accounts so we can of handle it turnkey and the owners happen to be my best friends.

Mr. Robert Foley asked so this would not be setting a precedent in our town?  You just used the example of…

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded Children of America and that’s an active parking lot, more active than this area is.

Mr. Robert Foley stated and their kids.  It’s very secure…
Mr. Donny Moskowitz stated we were hoping to make that place look nice back there.  It’s kind of dingy right now.  It’s kind of really dirty.  We were going to brighten it up, paint the whole exterior back there.

Mr. Robert Foley stated when I first saw this, my vision was what it could look like just as you guys were moving in and cleaning up back there.  It was terrible back there.
Mr. Donny Moskowitz stated and we plan on doing a lot more back there, just because it’s just…

Mr. Peter Daly asked how’s the drainage back there?

Mr. Donny Moskowitz responded when we built this place there was a lot of major repairs.  The landlord stepped up.  He took care of a lot of the gutters, re-routing them, anything he had to do because it was pouring on our back steps.
Mr. Peter Daly stated that’s what I was wondering.

Mr. Donny Moskowitz stated he was actually tough in the beginning.  In the end he wound up being amazing, help in getting us open and finish and taking care of the small problems.

Mr. Robert Foley stated before I make the motion, my concerns are: the safety and security of this proposed area to make sure that we know,  and future members will know, what’s going to be there and that everything will be brought indoors at night or after you finish your sessions there.  There is – you do refer in your letter to a very low or no traffic area but there is traffic, cut-through traffic back there.  Those are my concerns.  I’d like to make a motion that we refer this back for different code and safety issues.

Seconded.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated that would mean that you need to meet with us.

Mr. Donny Moskowitz stated I gotcha.  I’ll just touch base with you…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated send us an email.  We’ll set something up.

With all in favor saying "aye."

Mr. Donny Moskowitz stated thank you very much.



*



*



*
OLD BUSINESS:

PB 14-13    a.
Application of Acadia Cortlandt Crossing, LLC for Site Development Plan approval and for Wetland, Tree Removal and Steep Slope Permits for a 130,000 sq. ft. shopping center for property located at 3144 East Main Street (Cortlandt Boulevard) as shown on a 21 page set of drawings entitled “Cortlandt Crossing” prepared by Divney, Tung & Schwalbe, LLP latest revision October 1, 2015.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated good evening everyone.  Brad Schwartz from Zarin & Steinmetz representing the applicant Acadia Cortlandt Crossing.  I’m joined this evening by Matt Harrison from Acadia, as well as Jerry Schwalbe from Divney, Tung.  Last month, the Town Board completed the SEQRA review for this project by adopting its SEQRA finding statement.  That same night the Town Board also approved the rezoning to allow this commercial development to take place in the front portion of this site.  We’re here tonight to continue to advance the site plan process before your board.  Since we were last here, Acadia has continued to refine its plan, so Jerry’s about to present some improvements to you that we think make for a better project and in response to Mr. Foley’s question during the work session, Jerry will also provide just a quick general update as the status of our discussions with DOT and the Baker Street intersection improvements.
Mr. Jerry Schwalbe stated thank you Brad.  Good evening members of the board, Jerry Schwalbe of Divney, Tung & Schwalbe.  As Brad mentioned, we did submit a set of plans and we will also supplement that with a full set with our ongoing review with the staff, Mike Preziosi’s office and Chris Kehoe’s office and refining the plan a little bit further as well as we go forward and obviously comments the board has had.  What we did for tonight is put together a plan and a series of images that reflect the changes that we’ve made.  Basically, these changes are refinements to the plan, getting more information from tenant demands in terms of the building configurations, parking locations, also to reduce some of the – I think there were some areas where, even the board thought, we wanted to do a little more landscaping and things.  We have an opportunity here to provide a little bit more landscaping and increase some of the buffers and so forth that will go through.  This is the plan that you received.  It shows a reduction in the square footage of about 5,400 square feet and that’s a result of some of the pads in the front of the site being reduced in size and/or consolidated.  Fortunately though, the parking, even though with all the changes remains the same because we were able to shift things around and make it more efficient.  There were five areas: one is on the west side by the bus depot.  There was an area that we had a very tight closeness to the property line so, as you can see on the left, there’s two plans: one on the left is the current site plan that you had seen, the one on the right is the one that you had just received.  The building is in the same location and the property line is on the left.  You can kind of see the bus garage on the left-hand side shaded in that location and as you can see in that location too, we had a very narrow corridor.  We had the rock face.  I think we gave you some illustrations of what that would look like.  It would have worked.  There was going to be trees on the bottom and it had some parking more close-up to that point but what we did is actually – and that’s the area, the heaviest cut so-to-speak so there’s also a cost to that, so by eliminating about 20 spaces in that corner, we softened the slope on the side.  On the side you can see that whole area there where it’s going to be at, a two to one slope planted and then a slight rock face along that edge where the arrow is.  Again, the tree planting is along the parking area. Then, that goes all around to the bottom which as well reduces further rock cut on the side and allows for a lot more planting.  Towards the back of the building, actually just generally the same, we eliminate the one wall in the back or the rock face and we’re able to slope that a little bit better.  I think that’s actually a positive improvement to the plan.  It reduces some of the parking there, but, like I said I think it made it up with other changes that we’ve provided on the site.  The next one is on the west side closest to Route 6, building pad B was 10,580 square feet.  We reduced that down to 6,400 square feet.  I think it might be more marketable that way.  We’ve actually added a few more parking spaces in there.  We went from 54 spaces on the left in that little corner to about 65 on the right-hand side.  What it allows us to do then, that slope, and that’s where the board had the most concern about what the visual would be on Route 6 as you drove by going westbound, gives us a lot more opportunity to eliminate the wall, is number one, and also then just to grade down and plant that whole slope with plantings.  The trees can be placed there as we had before and the wall doesn’t start until sort of the back, if you go right where that cursor is, that’s about where the wall begins again but even that is reduced in size and scope from what we had originally so that definitely will have a lot more appeal as you drive by and a lot more planting, a lot more greenery.  That’s a definite improvement there without jeopardizing the center itself.  Access still comes through from the center on the top and then goes back out to Route 6, right turn only, westbound, that remains on the plan.  The next one is what I mentioned is a consolidation of the pads in the front.  We had three pads, generally equal in size, slightly different on the last pads, slightly smaller but I found it to be more efficient to consolidate.  We actually lose a few square footage on the building, about 1,260 square feet but that allows us to consolidate building D or pad D into a more larger building which is about still 80 feet deep but about 136 feet long and we have some demising wall as shown, those aren’t finalized depending on what the tenant’s going to do but they would still face the front.  The architecture would still be the same as we had presented before.  It frees up the space on the right-hand side for parking which does make it more efficient.  There’s also a change that we made.  We were very fortunate to find very good soils down there, in that location, we did some testing and infiltration test.  We’re going to do the infiltration somewhere in that area and obviously don’t want to put the building on there as well.  We could have shifted it around slightly but it made more sense to just make two pads instead of three.  That’s the area where the storm water management system would be placed underground to infiltrate into the ground as well as storm water detention as well.  Actually, while we stay there, there’s some other improvements – there were some requests by staff to provide more pedestrian circulation from Route 6 into the site.  As you recall, we always had that center access way coming up from the sidewalk along Route 6 into the site there.  We added a stairway over to the left, right as you come in off the crosswalk so someone could go straight up that way, cross into the site, access around the back of the buildings and go straight up to the main building pad A, all on a sidewalk whether everyone actually goes in the walkways or they go in the parking lots is something that will evolve over time but it certainly we would give the opportunity for people that have accessibility needs that can actually go straight through on the ramps and so forth, to the site.  That definitely is an improvement.  Landscaping stays the same.  Islands are there.  The strip along Route 6 stays the same.  We don’t change that at all.  These are improvements that we are working – also just to touch slightly on with DOT, they like to have certain things in their right-of-way which includes lawn and that’s it.  We had to make sure that we didn’t jeopardize their concerns about their right-of-way takings and so forth if they did take some property in the front for some things but certainly all the landscaping as we proposed originally is the same and will be outside the right-of-way so it will be maintained by the property owner. 
Mr. Robert Foley asked someone, let’s say an ADA, in a wheelchair coming up from Route 6 sidewalk, up the ramp to the front of building B, then they would have to proceed around the building in either direction on the sidewalk to get to the rear to that so-called promenade that would lead them to building A.  Will there be some type directional indications?

Mr. Jerry Schwalbe responded we haven’t shown any signage but you know, you’re right, as they get forward with the signage for the tenants they can do that as well I would think.  That’s not a big deal to do.  Obviously, if you’re not handicapped you can actually go up the stairway which is more direct I guess.  Most people would want to do that anyway.  The last one is a change.  When we had looked at and reviewed some things with Beth Evans who is the Wetland Consultant for the project, in her discussions with Army Corps there was a request: can you get more day lighting?  That was the request.  So, we looked around and we’re also somewhat concerned of having too much activity on the other side of the stream which is, my understanding, is something that there’s no trails there.  We really want to confine things more to the center of the site.  The basic stream stays the same and what we did is just angled the top part, about where that center little pool is, that sort of is the hinge point, angling up towards the northwest and back into the stream, increases the stream length about 40 feet, allows us to plant some more wetland plantings at the pond edge and then draining through the new spillway that would come down the same way as it was before, the rocks, and the spilling over the rocks creating a nice stream, biodiversity in there with plantings, quite a few plantings.  We coordinated that with Beth Evans to make sure that that was something the Army Corps would also be in agreement with.  That also then gave us the opportunity to isolate the activity area or the sitting area with the gazebo and the benches, the park benches on that side closest to the parking lot.  Also, because we have to, we have to provide accessibility as well so there is a handicapped space there with a ramp and that goes up to a walkway, not really a walkway but a stabilized gravel surface that’s suitable for wheelchairs and then they can access that area where the gazebo is.  Also, because there’s some more opportunity to put plantings in by pushing things out a little bit, more trees in that location, shielding it from the back of the building, and so forth, it gives a nice small environment we think but still maintaining the stream corner we had and lengthening it to something that I think the Army Corps will hopefully agree on as well.  Obviously, the stream quality here is much better than it currently is because right now it’s just a small ditch and it’s been compromised over the years with other things happening on that site.  This would be a nice, open channel with plants and shrubs and trees, so definitely a really good improvement to the stream here.
Mr. Robert Foley asked did that say it’s an intermittent stream, during dry periods there’s no flow at all?

Mr. Jerry Schwalbe responded you know it’s interesting, I’ve been looking at it and I do agree.  I think at some point it does dry out but I was there in the summer and it was still flowing, not a lot but it was always a little flow so-to-speak.  I’m hoping that that’s going to continue that way but the watershed, as you know, is not that large so there is a chance in the summer, in a dryer summer is probably going to dry up a little bit.  Those plants have to be designed for both.

Mr. Robert Foley asked at the top end, where it comes out of the larger pond, that would just be a viaduct?  There’s no little waterfall effect if there was heavy stream?

Mr. Jerry Schwalbe responded actually, the top right where that rock [inaudible 30:49] thing there, that’s the bottom of a pool, yes where that area is, that’s going to be an actual stone wall.  There’ll be a little bit of – like an edge to the pond where it would then fall over the little wall and then into the stream and then the series of rocks as it goes down so you still have that water effect.  On the water side, from that wall, I envision that being more like a wetland edge treatment where it’s shallow.  The plants are coming up and then flowing over the rear so-to-speak, giving it some more wetland habitat as well in that area.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I don’t like to see the foot bridge go by the boards because it would have been a nice esthetic amenity, somewhat functional but I can see the point that it’s a Catch-22 where you didn’t want to have people flowing into the so-called meadow or tree area now, but I also thought that you know that people would park down there and then want to walk up a trail maybe up towards the elementary school track,  but I guess they can still blaze a trail on their own or cross the viaduct.  

Mr. Jerry Schwalbe stated actually, if you’re going to the school you’re better off on the other side of the pond because that’s – otherwise you have to cross wetlands to get to the school but on the left side, on the west side of the pond, that’s drier and you can actually go through there now if it’s – there’s no wall, there’s nothing there to stop you from going through there.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and there is a pretty good grade change between the school property and this property.

Mr. Jerry Schwalbe stated there is.  As you go further back into the site it sort of gets closer to grade.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated yes, because I’m just thinking that if you had this discussion before about encouraging more and more people to go into the back and access to the school that there would be a pushback on that.

Mr. Jerry Schwalbe stated in the future, if the town decides to manage the property differently, there’s always opportunities to do different things I guess.

Mr. Peter Daly stated I agree with Bob.  I still like the idea of having a bridge there because it’s just sort of a nice esthetic piece.  I’m going to refer back to, I don’t know if you guys got a copy of it but Karen Bernard’s letter on the sustainable Master Plan but it had mentioned this project specifically along with the Town Center as being, essentially, a center for a hamlet sort of development and building a sense of community.  One of the things to build a community is having passive recreation right there.  I’m going to refer back to when my kids were little, you happen to have to take your kids shopping with you all the time.  Having a place that you can also take them where they might just sort of let loose in an area behind the store that has a stream and a bridge and just a clear area is a nice thing.  It makes it a destination and also a place to spend your money which usually works hand-in-hand.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated just a quick question, is there any reason why we didn’t label the gazebo?  Everything on the map is labeled.  I don’t see…

Mr. Peter Daly stated it’s there.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated it’s there but I didn’t see a label for it.

Mr. Jerry Schwalbe responded you’re right.  We can label that.  You’re right.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated what happens is we’ve had this problem in the past where something doesn’t get onto the site plan as…

Mr. Robert Foley stated 7.2, it’s on the sheet.  It’s kind of off to the side though.

Mr. Peter Daly stated 4.2.

Mr. Robert Foley stated 1.2, that’s the gazebo indicated but it’s across the way.

Mr. Jerry Schwalbe stated if it’s not clear we can make it clear if you want.

Mr. Peter Daly stated it’s on 4.2.  It’s identified as well.  Just make sure it’s identified in all of them.

Mr. Robert Foley stated it is a disappointment about no bridge but if there is a bridge it would be to “nowhere” so-to-speak,  but it’s something that could be maybe in the future with the town.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated if you remember the Hollowbrook Golf Course, we got some land in the back years ago and right now they’re starting to blaze trails in the back through the Recreation Department.  That took a while but it’s the same idea here that if it’s decided that the town wants to do that we can revisit the idea of whether a bridge would be a good idea.
Mr. Jerry Schwalbe stated and I think you want to get the community involved too, the neighbors because that’s their backyard.

Mr. Robert Foley stated because when you read Envision Cortlandt (the new Town Master Plan) talks about trying to draw people to a so-called “center” area to match Cortlandt Boulevard. It’s “food for thought” whatever you want to call it, in the future.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked if you look – so in the back between C and D, that’s like striping to walk between C and D, right lower left there Chris, right there.  What is that?

Mr. Jerry Schwalbe responded that’s a crosswalk. 

Mr. Steven Kessler asked but nothing like that in the front?

Mr. Jerry Schwalbe responded no, no, no, we thought the direction of pedestrian movement would be going that way up to building A.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated but the entrance is in the front I presume of the building.

Mr. Jerry Schwalbe responded entrances are in the front, right, so you would be parking your car – most people would walk in the parking lot…

Mr. Steven Kessler asked but if somebody wanted to go to C between C and D you’re telling them to go to the back of the building and cross over there?

Mr. Jerry Schwalbe responded or they can walk in the parking lot too.  It’s not – we’re giving them a safer way.  If they want to do that or it they’re handicap, they want to go in a wheelchair across that way they can but there’s no reason anybody can’t walk in the parking lot because that’s open for them.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked where do you have – I think we talked about this in the past, bike racks?

Mr. Jerry Schwalbe responded on the side up there, there’s a bike rack up on building A.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked where?

Mr. Jerry Schwalbe responded where the red cursor is up on top.  I don’t know if…

Mr. Steven Kessler asked that’s the only one in the whole place?  Oh no, I see there’s one on the right side also.  Is there one by every building or…

Mr. Peter Daly stated there’s one by building A, the other end.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked is there one at every building, a bicycle rack?

Mr. Jerry Schwalbe responded I don’t believe we put them on every building, no.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I think we should.

Mr. Peter Daly stated yes, we might want to rethink that.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated unless there was a reason not to.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated it’s not marked though.

Mr. Jerry Schwalbe stated yeah, that’s not a problem.  We can…

Mr. Steven Kessler stated oh right there…

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated it’s not marked.  There’s one on D.  I think the only one missing one would be C.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked that’s what you’re talking about Tom, right there?

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi responded yes.  I guess that’s a bike rack.

Mr. Peter Daly stated C and B as well.

Mr. Jerry Schwalbe stated yes, that’s the symbol for that.  I don’t think every pad has it Chris.  I think maybe that would be shared with the other but we can add a small one.  They wouldn’t need a lot of bike racks for those anyway.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated B and C I guess.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated yes B and C.

Mr. Jim Creighton asked when you describe the consolidation of buildings D and E into just building D, you said you opened up the parking lot, that you had better soil for handling the weight, the water.  Are you incorporating any storage tanks to help with that or you’re going to be holding the water on site as much as possible?

Mr. Jerry Schwalbe responded we actually got very good soil rates there, it was unbelievably good compared to the west where we have rocks.  It was kind of a real diverse soil geotechnical condition there.  What we’re going to do is have a layer where the water will filter through into the ground.  We think a lot will filter there but we’re basing it on sort of a conservative approach and then there’s large diameter pipes that would provide that storage volume in the higher storms and then that will slowly release it through a controlled structure out to the connection out at Route 6.  There’s a 30-inch pipe that goes across Route 6.

Mr. Jim Creighton asked but I mean with all that real estate, did you guys consider using a storage-type tanks so that you’re not conveying as much out through the pipes?

Mr. Jerry Schwalbe responded absolutely.  The infiltration is something we have to meet now.  It’s a new requirement from DEC for infiltration.  They call it run-off reductions so we’re meeting that.  So, we’re showing and meeting that criteria but I believe, because of the soil rates were that good, we’re going to get even more infiltration to the ground.  We’re not basing it on that so it’s more conservative that way.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked I see also you have your cart carrels on the right side of the plan, is that assuming that the only buildings that are going to need that type that they will be using carts are the buildings on the right?
Mr. Jerry Schwalbe responded I think with the bigger pads they typically have carts that they give customers you know.  To that extent, if building A never had to do that, we’d have to account for that but they’re not planned for it now so we don’t have a tenant in mind for that but we think the bigger pads definitely usually accompany or require those kinds of storage for carts and things like that.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked that’s what I’m saying. You have the building A but you have it on the right side of building A but not on the left side of building A.

Mr. Jerry Schwalbe responded right because of the bigger space that’s allocated…

Mr. Steven Kessler asked oh you think that’s bigger?  Okay.

Mr. Jim Creighton asked did you go through all of the DOT…
Mr. Jerry Schwalbe responded so I can give you an update of where we are.  We had filed the application.  AKRF is also on the team.  They’ve designed the adaptive traffic devices all up and down Route 6 into, even into Yorktown, those lights in there.  DOT is reviewing those.  Also, the preemptive devices; so if a fire engine or an ambulance comes through they can change those signals for them to get through.  DOT is reviewing that.  From what I understand they’re onboard with those plans and that’s what was presented.  We’re getting real estate right-of-way property from Pondview to relocate Baker Street so we’ve got that under control.  We’ve got some series of land that the town actually had to provide and also Pondview.  The beer store, beverage store has been secured so that’s available for donation to the state, portions of that.  The other portions of that property will be used for the Baker Street realigning which is the aligning of the Cortlandt Town Center driveway, aligning with Baker Street.  We’re not touching Baker Street itself so that stays where it is and then we realigned – actually you can see it there a little bit where the driveway swings out over where the beverage store is and that’s the whole plan.  So far DOT has agreed with what the numbers look like, what the levels of service are and the traffic volumes.  There’s a signal planned for that, left turn signal for both westbound, eastbound on Route 6 so you can go left into Baker Street or left into Cortlandt Town Center and then Baker Street also left, full movements and then Cortlandt Town Center full movements that way, left and right.  They did – we originally objected a little bit to it, but they did ask for, and you can see it on there, full accessibility, handicap ramp at all of the intersections in there.  Although, as you know, Baker Street does not have any sidewalks but they still, nevertheless, wanted to do that.  They have an initiative now to promote more of these things at all the intersections.  That’s also included and that forces us actually to push the stop bars a little bit further away to get those access routes secured along the roadways.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated you’ll see that this is not the applicant’s property here but that would be a future place where the town needs to work with those property owners to get a sidewalk in there.  We’re doing a sidewalk plan for the whole Route 6 but yes, the DOT wants all those connections but there’s no sidewalk there.

Mr. Robert Foley stated so there’d be a continuance in the future.

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes.

Mr. Jerry Schwalbe stated so we’re building that little sidewalk on the edge on both corners of Baker Street.  Those will be in place so you can actually go across.  As you get further into those other properties they do have some parking lots where I guess you could walk in, it’s not really a sidewalk but there’s a way to get off the road to walk there if they had to until such time a sidewalk is placed there which probably would be a good idea at that time, especially since the residences are coming in from – if they decide to walk down Baker then they can actually walk across that side into the site, into the Cortlandt Crossing site as well or just go across the street to Cortlandt Town Center.

Mr. Robert Foley asked quick questions: one minor, is the far left building is that the restaurant?  It’s not your property I know. 

Mr. Jerry Schwalbe responded yes, the one that’s closest to the property line, the smaller one?  That’s the restaurant, yes and the other one is a residential.

Mr. Robert Foley stated you said that the DOT has agreed because in the Findings Statement, I know it’s not our finding statement but is there nothing in writing as far as signalization, everything, the traffic light…

Mr. Jerry Schwalbe stated my understanding is from AKRF’s indication is that they bought into the signal warrant analysis that they’ve provided so that – it’s predicated based on we’re going to relocate Cortlandt Town Center driveway to get that aligned and there’s a future, obviously Pondview if they ever decide to come through they were going to connect into that driveway at some point and then you’ve got the Baker Street volumes and the Route 6 volumes obviously are very heavy.  They’ve agreed to move this forward.  We’ve got everything in place.  They’ve had the plans for a while.  It’s back in our court.  They’ve got some minor technical comments that we’re working through but we have to respond back to them but they really need to get the finalization on the properties as part of a donation.  They want the whole package back to them and it seems, from what I can tell, it’s very close to getting that approved.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I wondered because it was a condition when we envisioned the town this Cortlandt Crossing being built and then that opened and being used and yet still no traffic light or intersection improvement.  It’s not your problem but that’s what we’d like to be able to monitor…

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated everything is so hand-in-hand in order for this to be constructed.  There’s a lot of moving parts.  We can work and talk with legal after the meeting about phasing in, what sort of construction can be done until the improvements have been made i.e. the building’s not open, our COs not granted until the intersection improvements are completed.  Those are some legal questions and how we can phase the construction that we’ll have to talk and ultimately decide.

Mr. Robert Foley stated it’s not your fault, it’s dealing with the DOT.  It happened with the hospital on 202.

Mr. Jerry Schwalbe stated oh is that right.  The intent is really, we’re moving forward with this, with the application.  We’re also moving forward with the Army Corps of Engineers, as I mentioned, Beth has had dialogue with them already and it seems like we’re on the right track with them with this as well.  Things are moving forward.  We’re also moving forward with, as Mike Preziosi will let you know, is we’re moving forward with the sewer line improvements as well.  We’re putting in a new pump station in on Cortlandt Town Center to receive this sewage from this site and planning it for the future for other places to come in as well.  That’s going to go into the Health Department hopefully soon, right Mike and we can get that approved and move forward.  We did get the county to put the property back in the county district so it’s in the district currently.  That’s been completed so that’s a major step that was needed but that’s been taken care of now.
Mr. Jim Creighton stated we’ll make a motion that we authorize staff to prepare an approving Resolution for our next meeting on May 3rd.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Jerry Schwalbe stated thank you very much.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we’ll see you in May.


*



*



*
ADJOURNMENT

Mr. Jim Creighton stated Madame Chair, it’s 7:57 I move that we adjourn.
Seconded.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated meeting is adjourned.



*



*



*
Next Meeting: TUESDAY, MAY 3, 2016
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